



Fragmentation of Peacemaking in Syria: Reality and Perception

Souhail Belhadj Klaz and Bernardo Mariani



THE UNIVERSITY
of EDINBURGH



PeaceRep
Peace and Conflict
Resolution Evidence
Platform



University of
St Andrews

The Global Transitions Series looks at fragmentations in the global order and how these impact peace and transition settlements. It explores why and how different third-party actors – state, intergovernmental, and non-governmental – intervene in conflicts, and how they see themselves contributing to reduction of conflict and risks of conflict relapse. The series critically assesses the growth and diversification of global and regional responses to contemporary conflicts. It also asks how local actors are navigating this multiplicity of mediators and peacebuilders and how this is shaping conflict outcomes and post-conflict governance.

Authors: Souhail Belhadj Klaz and Bernardo Mariani
Series Editor: Mateja Peter
Managing Editor: Mia Furlong

PeaceRep: The Peace and Conflict Resolution Evidence Platform
School of Law, Old College, The University of Edinburgh
South Bridge, Edinburgh EH8 9YL

Tel. +44 (0)131 651 4566
Fax. +44 (0)131 650 2005
E-mail: peacerep@ed.ac.uk
PeaceRep.org
Twitter: @Peace_Rep_
Facebook: <https://www.facebook.com/PeaceRepResearch>
LinkedIn: <https://www.linkedin.com/company/peacerep/>
Instagram: https://www.instagram.com/peace_rep_/

This research is an output from the Peace and Conflict Resolution Evidence Platform (PeaceRep), funded by UK Aid from the UK Foreign, Commonwealth & Development Office (FCDO) for the benefit of developing countries. The information and views set out in this publication are those of the authors. Nothing herein constitutes the views of FCDO. Any use of this work should acknowledge the authors and the Peace and Conflict Resolution Evidence Platform.

Thanks are due to Dr Spyros Sofos for comments on earlier versions of this report and to Mia Furlong, Allyson Doby, and Rick Smith of Smith Design Agency for production work. The authors are also grateful to Edinburgh Law School for their support to this project.

About the authors:

Dr Souhail Belhadj Klaz is a researcher at the Center on Conflict, Development and Peacebuilding and a lecturer at the Geneva-based Graduate Institute of International and Development Studies. He benefits from 20 years of experience in research on politics in Syria and Tunisia and is the author of the book *La Syrie de Bashar al-Asad: Anatomie d'un régime autoritaire* (Belin 2013). With the support of the Gerda Henkel Foundation, he was the principal investigator of the three-year project *Tunisia Security Provision and Local State Authority in a Time of Transition (2016-2019)*. He is currently the leading investigator of the policy research project *Mapping Military and Security Actors in the Syrian Economy*, and is conducting in parallel a project on the EuroMediterranean Partnership cooperation process.

Bernardo Mariani is a freelance conflict prevention and peacebuilding consultant based in Austria, with specialist knowledge of China. Since 2005, he has managed and implemented research and policy dialogue projects on the implications of China's growing role in global security affairs. He served for 10 years on the Organisational Management Team of Saferworld – as Head of China Programme. Previously, he managed and implemented advocacy, research and training activities in the fields of conflict prevention and peacebuilding across Europe, Russia and Central Asia.

Cover images: All images may be subject to copyright. Getty Images ©2022

Contents

Abstract	01
Key Findings and Recommendations	02
Introduction	05
Military Engagement, Partial Withdrawal, and Marginalisation of the West	08
The Inability of Regional Organisations and the UN to Mediate	10
Military and Diplomatic Involvement by Russia, Iran and Turkey	14
Perceptions of Peacemaking Interventions	22
China as a Potential Rebuilder?	26
Conclusions	27

Abstract

From its inception, the conflict that has ravaged Syria for more than a decade and caused one of the largest humanitarian crises worldwide was more than just a fight between Syrians for or against President al-Assad's regime. The course of the conflict has always depended on the involvement of external powers that, over the past 10 years, have shaped both fighting on the ground and political and diplomatic outcomes at the negotiating table. After the withdrawal of the majority of US troops from Syria in 2019, Russia, Turkey and Iran became the most prominent countries involved on the ground in Syria, with other external powers playing a relatively secondary and limited role by comparison.

This report finds that an "illiberal peace" is taking hold in Syria. With authoritarian features that impair the participatory liberal peace consensus in favour of conflict resolution methods relying on peace by force, this illiberal peace has offered an alternative framework in which violence has been halted or reduced while political and social grievances have been ignored.

Syrians view foreign powers' interventions as dictated by conflicting political interests, with none of those powers committed to a genuine peace process that addresses people's grievances or the root causes of the conflict. There is a perception among Syrians that the approaches pursued by Russia, Turkey and Iran have succeeded where those of the West have failed, because those countries have been ready to wage war and to engage militarily on the ground—a strategy that the West was reluctant to pursue. As a result of this military engagement, they have become key mediators on the ground. The evolving relationship between Russia and Turkey is a critical dynamic that is shaping future peace prospects in Syria, particularly around the contested nature of the Syrian-Turkish border area, which includes the Kurdish-controlled region in Northeast Syria, and the province of Idlib—the last rebel-controlled province.

With most international attention presently on the war in Ukraine, the quest for a peaceful resolution of the conflict in Syria appears more arduous than ever. The war in Ukraine is having a destabilising impact on the potential for peace in Syria. While soaring food and energy prices add further strain to a dire humanitarian situation, the objectives, capacities and approaches of Russia, Iran and Turkey are being affected, with the risk of further impediments to humanitarian access and conflict re-ignition.

Key Findings and Recommendations

The war that has ravaged Syria has drawn in a number of external powers and numerous proxy fighters and militias who, over the past 10 years, have shaped both the conflict on the ground and its political and diplomatic outcomes. Drawing on the latest political analysis, media reports and interviews with national stakeholders and international experts, this report has uncovered some key findings:

- ▶ The marginalisation of Western countries, accelerated by the withdrawal of most of US troops in 2019, coupled with the inconsistencies and inability of regional organisations to mediate, have paved the way for Russia, Turkey and Iran to consolidate their influence on the ground and increase their prominence in the management of the conflict. Other external powers are currently playing a relatively secondary and limited role by comparison.
- ▶ Russia wants to neutralise American influence and any pro-democracy forces while seeking to consolidate its role as a Middle East power broker; Iran wants to expand its ideological, religious, and cultural influence and aims for greater regional influence and power; and Turkey is involved in the Syrian conflict because it sees it as an opportunity to solve the “Kurdish problem”.
- ▶ Capitalising on their military engagement, Russia, Turkey and Iran have positioned themselves as mediators, overshadowing peace initiatives by Western powers. In particular, the Astana process—under the leadership of Russia, Turkey and Iran—has supplanted the Geneva process, under UN tutelage. While the latter focused on the political transition in Syria as a condition to reducing violence — which did not materialise — the Astana process was informed by the objectives of defeating the opposition militarily and shifting the negotiations from a political transition to amending the Syrian constitution.
- ▶ Through the interventions of Russia, Turkey, and Iran, an “illiberal peace” is taking hold in Syria. The spirals of violence and ethnic strife have been curbed by force, without advancing towards a genuine process of conflict resolution and peacebuilding, where justice and the grievances of ordinary people are addressed as the basis for sustainable peace.

- ▶ The evolving relationship between Russia and Turkey is a critical dynamic in shaping future peace prospects in Syria, especially around the contested nature of the Syrian-Turkish border area. However, the differences between the goals and approaches of Russia and Turkey appear to be reconcilable, whereas there is a fundamental contradiction between the Iranians' and the Russians' visions of peace in Syria and the future political system that would guarantee this peace. While Russia's vision revolves around a strong central state with a unified army, Iran favours a Lebanese-style confessional division of power and authority, with local militias acting as its proxies.
- ▶ There is a highly polarized range of opinions and perceptions vis-à-vis Russia, Iran and Turkey, which vary by political inclinations. Russia's role and impact in Syria has been broadly welcomed by al-Assad supporters, who tend to prefer secular Russia to the Syrian regime's other key ally, Shiite Iran.
- ▶ The war in Ukraine is having destabilising effects on the potential for peace in Syria. While soaring food and energy prices, partly due to the war in Ukraine, are adding further strain to an already grim humanitarian situation, there are also signs that the objectives and capacities of external actors—in particular Russia, Iran and Turkey—are being affected. In particular, Russia's focus on its war efforts in Ukraine is leading to the Syrian government's increased military dependence on Iran, while Turkey—which backs the Syrian opposition—is also gaining greater sway in Syria. A planned new Turkish military incursion in northern Syria which aims to link up areas already under Turkish control would upset the fragile balance between Russia, Turkey and Iran, raising fears that the conflict will reignite in different parts of the country.
- ▶ China is a country that could potentially assist with reconstruction efforts in Syria. Given Syria's need for outside capital for its reconstruction and the paucity of economic assistance that traditional allies of the Assad regime can provide, Syrian officials have pointed to a number of infrastructure projects that would fit within the framework of China's Belt and Road Initiative, which the Assad regime endorsed in July 2021. However, it is doubtful that China will make significant investments in Syria, given the absence of a comprehensive peace agreement, the impact of international sanctions, and a lack of familiarity with the Syrian context.

Recommendations

- ▶ Despite the challenges emanating from the war in Ukraine and its already adverse impacts on the humanitarian and security situation in Syria, Western countries should try to insulate their engagement in Syria from tensions over Ukraine. In particular, there is a need to ensure the implementation of ceasefire arrangements and ensure that Syria does not become the theatre of a proxy war between Russia and NATO.
- ▶ All external actors should redouble their efforts that ensure that ongoing UN-sponsored negotiations between the Syrian government and the opposition lead to an agreement on a new Syrian constitution.
- ▶ An immediate priority for the UN Security Council is maintaining humanitarian access to civilians in need. In this regard, the renewal of UNSCR 2585, extending the use of the Bab al-Hawa border crossing for the delivery of humanitarian aid beyond its current expiry date of 10 July 2022, is particularly crucial.
- ▶ The international community, particularly Western countries, should seriously consider the measures needed to prevent a resurgence of ISIS. Most of this has to do with response strategies that move away from a nearly exclusive focus on hard security counter-terror initiatives, and instead promote initiatives aimed at preventing and addressing the root causes for the possible re-emergence of ISIS and other violent groups. These should include: intensifying humanitarian efforts, improving living conditions, and expanding education and peacebuilding activities in internal displacement camps and detention centres. There is also a need to alleviate the burden placed on the Autonomous Administration of North and East Syria (AANES) through the repatriation of European nationals currently in AANES detention centres.
- ▶ We suggest that a key part of future peace research on Syria should focus on the way Syrians perceive peace and fragmentation, especially in relation to the dominant foreign actors that are engaged in Syria. We see that more in-depth and dedicated research in this direction would be key to better understanding how the fragmentation process prevents a return to peace, and to derive practical suggestions for better coordination of the economic, political, and diplomatic actions of foreign powers.

Introduction

Background

In March 2011, anti-government protests influenced by major uprisings elsewhere in the Middle East, as well as social and economic factors, expanded into a full-scale civil war. The ensuing decade-long conflict that has ravaged Syria has caused one of the largest humanitarian crises worldwide. There are estimates that the conflict has killed nearly 600,000 people (Syrian Observatory for Human Rights, 2020), with 13.4 million people throughout the country in need of assistance (United Nations, 2021). 5.6 million Syrians are registered as refugees across North Africa and the Middle East (UNICEF, 2021), while over one million Syrian asylum-seekers and refugees are hosted in Europe (UNHCR, 2021). Cities like Aleppo and Homs are in ruins.

From its inception, the conflict became much more than a fight between Syrians for or against President al-Assad's rule. It has drawn in external powers that, over the past 10 years, have shaped both the conflict on the ground and its political and diplomatic outcomes. Some countries—like Russia and Iran—have sided with the al-Assad regime, while others—like the US, France, UK, Israel, Saudi Arabia, Qatar, the United Arab Emirates (UAE) and Turkey—have opposed the rule of al-Assad and backed, to varying degrees, Syrian opposition forces. Extremist jihadist organisations, such as the Islamic State in Iraq and Syria (ISIS) group and al-Qaeda, also emerged as significant conflict actors, reshuffling the cards of power, reshaping borders, and holding about one third of Syrian territory from 2013 to 2018 (Glenn et al., 2019). Countering the rise of ISIS was the only common goal unifying, since 2014, the international community's efforts on Syria, with a very large multinational coalition mobilized to counter-attack ISIS in Iraq and Syria, which led five years later to the destruction of the self-proclaimed "caliphate" (Lister, 2020).

No other conflict in contemporary history has seen such a large influx of foreign forces from so many different countries as the Syrian conflict. In addition to American, Russian, Turkish and Iranian military personnel, fighters from numerous other countries also joined the fight.

Over the course of the conflict, the role and impact of Western and Arab countries has become secondary and limited compared to the engagement of Russia, Turkey and Iran, which are currently the most prominent countries involved on the ground. In September 2015, Russia, which had previously supported the Syrian regime politically and operationally with weapons supplies, intervened militarily on behalf of President al-Assad, shifting the conflict in the regime's favour. Iran's influence in the conflict gradually increased thanks to the support of local and foreign militias, in particular the Lebanese Hezbollah, whose collaboration and strategic coordination on the battlefield with Russia and Iran was crucial to the preservation of the Syrian regime (Khouri, 2018). At the outbreak of the conflict, Turkey became involved politically by calling for regime change in Syria, then militarily by arming rebel groups, while also playing a critical role in the ensuing refugee crisis by hosting hundreds of thousands of Syrian refugees fleeing the war. Since 2016, Turkey has conducted large-scale military operations along the northern border of Syria, capturing territory mainly to prevent Syrian Kurdish forces from controlling border regions.

At the time of writing, the Syrian regime and its allied militias control roughly sixty-three percent of Syria's territory (Syrian Observatory for Human Rights, 2020), while the Syrian Democratic Forces (SDF) control fifteen point seven percent (ibid) and Turkey and its proxy factions have control over areas that comprise about five percent of Syria (ibid). Additionally, within this timeframe, the conflict has reached a stalemate, with a significant reduction of the overall level of armed violence and no direct armed confrontations currently taking place. Each prominent external actor has chosen its area of military control and influence, accentuating the territorial, political and social fragmentation of the country and stalling the prospects for a comprehensive peace. Such a fragile equilibrium of forces may be broken if Turkey, or other key actors on the ground, decide to use military means to advance their political goals.

Since 2014, political negotiations between the government and opposition delegations at UN-sponsored Geneva peace talks have failed to produce a resolution to the Syrian conflict. Since early 2017, Iran, Russia, and Turkey have held separate political negotiations in Kazakhstan's capital Astana (the so-called "Astana process") outside of UN auspices. Following the withdrawal of American troops in 2019, the Astana process has overshadowed the UN-backed Geneva process, thus providing a test case for illiberal non-Western actors' efforts to coordinate their actions and secure a reduction—albeit a fragile one—of armed violence.

The third section will discuss the military engagement, partial withdrawal, and marginalisation of Western countries; following this is an investigation of mediation attempts by regional organisations and the UN; later, the paper will examine the military involvement and “peacemaking” initiatives by Russia, Iran and Turkey, followed by a review of key perceptions and insights on peacemaking from interviews with Syrian and international experts. China’s role as a potential rebuilders will be discussed in the penultimate section while the last piece of discussion offers some final conclusions and recommendations.

Methodology

This report uses a mixed methodology. We relied on a variety of secondary sources, including the latest political analysis on Syria and media reports, as well as primary data acquired through five semi-structured interviews, with a cross section of national stakeholders and international experts — one independent Syrian journalist, one former Syrian politician, one Syrian scholar, one international expert on Syria and one senior UN consultant focusing on Middle Eastern Affairs. The interviews concentrated on how local actors and Western policy experts perceive the current role and impact of the most prominent countries involved on the ground in Syria—namely Russia, Turkey and Iran. The role of China in Syria, although secondary and limited by comparison, was also discussed, because the country is proposing an alternative approach for stabilisation and potential reconstruction. The data collected was used to update and complement ongoing day-to-day discussions by the leading author with professional networks in Syria spanning government and military authorities, civil society, and local communities. To stimulate free and candid discussions and to protect confidentiality, and in line with the approved ethics protocols of the project, the names of some of the interviewees and their institutions have been withheld.

Military Engagement, Partial Withdrawal, and Marginalisation of the West

Since the start of the civil war in Syria the military engagement of the United States, other Western countries, and their regional allies all undertook different phases that impacted the evolution of the conflict on the ground and the diplomatic prospects for a peace agreement. In the wake of a significant deterioration of the security situation in Syria and Iraq, with the Iraqi cities of Mosul and Tikrit falling into ISIS's hands, the United States launched Operation Inherent Resolve (OIR) in 2014. The operation, which was led by the United States Army Central Command (ARCENT), saw the participation of military forces and personnel from over 30 countries, including the United Kingdom, France, Jordan, Turkey, Canada, Australia, who focused efforts on degrading and ultimately destroying ISIS and the al-Nusra Front ([ARCENT, 2022](#)).

By the end of 2018, ISIS dominion had largely been eliminated in Iraq and Syria. In December 2018, as he declared victory over ISIS, US President Donald Trump unilaterally ordered the withdrawal of American ground troops in Syria, sparking concerns that ISIS might regain strength and that this would diminish US influence in Syria and across the region ([Starr, Browne & Gaouette, 2018](#)). With mounting concerns over a potential power vacuum, the U.S. announced on 22 February 2019 that instead of a total withdrawal, a small contingency force would remain garrisoned in Syria for a period of time, and that their withdrawal would be gradual and conditions-based ([Reuters, 2019](#)). Later, in October 2019, the US administration ordered American troops to withdraw from Northeastern Syria, where the United States had been supporting their Kurdish allies (BBC, 2019).

The withdrawal of most US troops from Syria in 2019 marked a significant turning point for Western engagement in Syria; Russia, Iran, Turkey and the Syrian regime all stood to gain from it. The Syrian regime benefited from the recasting of alliances. Feeling betrayed by its US ally, Syria's Kurds—despite facing a weaker hand in negotiations with al-Assad—asked the Syrian government for protection in order to repel likely attacks by Turkish armed forces. Turkey also benefited, as the US withdrawal from Syria's north paved the way for a long-threatened Turkish offensive into north-eastern Syria, which took place in October 2019 ([McKernan, Borger & Sabbagh, 2019](#)). With no peace agreement in sight, the US drawdown provided conditions for Russia to entrench its position as power broker in any eventual Syrian peace. The US' loss of credibility and trust in the region also empowered Iran, which is hungry for more influence in the region and is ready to fill any void left by Ukraine-bound Russian military personnel ([Arab News, 2022](#); [Adar et al., 2022](#)).

There is a general perception among Syrian experts that the US and other Western countries, with their low "casualty tolerance" and fewer policy levers, have lost the battle in Syria (Interview 2). Conversely, Russia, Iran and Turkey have been ready to wage war and to engage in a way that the West does not wish to — that is, on the ground (Interview 1). As one respondent stated, "being directly involved militarily on the ground gives the Russians, the Iranians and the Turks a real influence on the local political process. No peace initiative can take place without prior negotiations with these powers and without their direct approval" (Interview 2). The same respondent argues that with no military weight on the ground, Western governments' influence has become marginal (*ibid*). However, the military commitment of non-Western countries is also not absolute. One former Syrian politician discusses the different commitments in detail and argues that "The Turks only commit their soldiers against the Kurds. Apart from that, they are content to support the Syrian rebellion and to offer it a base for withdrawal. The Russians take very few risks: to minimise their losses, they only engage their air force; on the ground, they use mercenaries. The Iranians also use Shiite militias. Only the Lebanese Hezbollah have fully committed their troops to the fighting and have consequently suffered severe losses" (*ibid*).

The abrupt and confusing withdrawal of most of US troops in 2019 accelerated the marginalisation of Western countries, paving the way for Russia, Turkey and Iran to consolidate their influence on the ground and increase their prominence in the management of the Syrian conflict.

The Inability of Regional Organisations and the UN to Mediate

According to one respondent, Arab states, too, “have recognized in a rather fatalistic way that they have lost the war in Syria” (Interview 4). Throughout the conflict, mediation by both the UN and regional organizations has proved ineffective. At the beginning of the civil war, the Arab League was at the forefront of conflict management efforts, dispatching its Secretary General, Nabil al-Arabi, on mediation missions to Syria in 2011 and 2012, missions that resulted in meetings with President al-Assad, discussions with opposition delegations and consultations with countries in the region (Lundgren, 2016). Such efforts brought about an “Arab Action Plan”, which called for the cessation of violence, the withdrawal of military equipment, the start of a national dialogue, and a monitoring mission with civilian and military observers (ibid). However, after its initial involvement, the Arab League then gradually disengaged because of the Syrian government’s mistrust of the League, as well as internal divisions and polarisation among Arab League members (Interview 4). Syria was suspended from the Arab League in 2011 and then, in January 2012, the Arab League halted its controversial monitoring mission in Syria. Since then, regional countries have been divided on whether to engage with the Syrian regime or continue a policy of isolation (Maher et al., 2021).

At the outset of the Syrian conflict, Gulf Cooperation Council (GCC) countries sided with the opposition, adopting a common stance aimed at isolating the Syrian regime economically and politically. However, one respondent noted that in the following years, the GCC’s policies lacked a solid plan and became chaotic (Interview 1), while it was discovered that “money from regime dignitaries, including the al-Assad family, was flowing into GCC banks and investment funds (for example, those of regime-linked businessman Mohamad Hamsho, or Boshra al-Assad, Bashar al-Assad’s sister)” (ibid). Only the Qataris—argues the interviewee—have shown some consistency in their approach by seeking cooperation with Turkey (ibid) and later mediating with Iran (Bianco, 2020).

The inconsistent GCC's strategy—in the opinion of the same respondent—stems from the fact that Saudi Arabia has not played its traditional leading role within the GCC. The ruling family's internal conflicts and the country's involvement in the war in Yemen have resulted in deep contradictions in the GCC's policy and engagement in Syria, and fostered the GCC's "credibility deficit" among Syrian Islamist groups. The same interviewee argues that "by financing many groups, the Gulf countries have generated corruption, as well as a strong competition for funding, within the Syrian opposition. Islamist groups have accused each other of stealing money from the Gulf countries that was intended for them" (Interview 1). Recent analysis further highlights the drawbacks of the Gulf countries' "cheque-book diplomacy", as well as the absence of a long-term strategy and a systematic approach to peacemaking after the Arab Spring ([Freer, 2022](#)).

Another respondent argues that there is no longer any regional organization that is active in Syria (Interview 5). However, there are signs that the Arab League is currently trying to regain a role in the Syrian peace process (interview 4). Algeria, which hosted the last League's summit in March 2022, pushed, along with Bahrain, for the participation of Syria in the summit (*ibid*). Moreover, it appears that Saudi Arabia and Egypt, two heavyweights of Arab politics, want to rehabilitate the Syrian regime ([Ziadeh, 2021](#)). Similarly, the UAE is seen as pursuing a policy of normalization of relations with the Assad regime ([Freer, 2022](#)).

The inability of regional organisations to mediate in the conflict and stop the war was followed by repeated mediation attempts by the United Nations, attempts that also failed to produce any longstanding conflict resolution agreement. The February 2012 appointment of former UN Secretary General Kofi Annan as UN mediator in Syria brought hopes of progress towards a common approach to the resolution of the conflict. After Annan drafted a six-point plan for a supervised truce, the Security Council adopted two resolutions endorsing Annan's plan and establishing a UN Supervision Mission in Syria (UNSMIS) (UNSC, 2012). Annan formed the Action Group for Syria, a group of stakeholders with interests and influence in Syria, which included representatives from the UN, Arab League, EU, and foreign ministers from the UNSC and several stakeholders in the Middle East. The group, which laid out the guidelines for a peace process, convened in Geneva for the first time on 30 June 2012 (UN, 2012). However, irreconcilable international differences, especially between Russia and the US over al-Assad's role in any future political process, led Annan to resign his mission in August 2012 ([Cranna, 2020](#); [Lundgren, 2016](#)).

After the failure of Annan's initiatives, the chief UN mediator became Lakhdar Brahimi, a former Foreign Minister of Algeria with experience in mediation in several conflicts, who served as the United Nations and Arab League Special Envoy to Syria until May 2014. Despite his "more cautious and consultative approach" (Lundgren, 2016) and the success of bringing back the conflict parties to the negotiating table—the so-called Geneva II process—in 2014, the UN process once again stalled.

Under a new Special Envoy for Syria, Staffan de Mistura, and following new developments on the battlefield—including the rise of ISIS, Russia's direct military intervention in Syria and less acrimonious US-Russia relations—a re-energised diplomatic push in 2015 led to a new Security Council resolution demanding, amongst other things, that all parties cease attacks against civilian targets and called for a political process establishing "a credible, inclusive and non-sectarian governance" (UNSC, 2015). This was followed by encouraging progress, such as a nation-wide ceasefire that started in February 2016 and a UN Special Envoy's Paper on Points of Commonalities of 24 March 2016, which listed points of convergence between the warring parties on their visions regarding a future Syrian state (UN, 2016). However, as had previously occurred, divergent views on the future role of al-Assad proved to be a stumbling block, while there were repeated violations of the agreed ceasefire, especially in and around the city of Aleppo (Lundgren, 2016). In the following years, the UN Geneva-based negotiations continued as part of the so-called Geneva process, which focussed on key items of UN Security Council Resolution 2254: a transitional governing body, the drafting of a new constitution and UN-supervised parliamentary and presidential elections. These intra-Syrian talks failed, however, to make any substantial progress because the Syrian government representatives wanted to focus discussions on counterterrorism, while the High Negotiations Committee (HNC), an umbrella body representing the Syrian opposition, wanted to prioritise the issue of political transition (Lundgren, 2019). Ultimately, the Syrian regime opposed any concession threatening the power of President al-Assad (Hiltermann, 2018). In November 2018, with no sign of a breakthrough, Staffan de Mistura stepped down. Since January 2019, a new Special Envoy for Syria, Geir O. Pedersen, has been leading the UN's efforts to implement UN Security Council resolution 2254.

The UN's failed attempts to deliver a viable peace process in Syria are reflected in global media perceptions of the UN interventions in Syria. Recent analysis using GDELT—a Google-based database of coded global news stories—shows that over a nearly seven-year period (from January 2015 to November 2021) in-country and global media perceptions of the UN in peace-related activities in Syria had quite a negative sentiment. This was true across English and Arabic news sources, and across news sources both inside and outside Syria ([Gardner & Bell, 2022](#)). Although further research is needed to determine if the negative perceptions indicate a poor opinion of the UN, the data collected shows that mentions of the UN engagement in Syria occur in stories that are mainly negative (*ibid*).

As examined in the section below, against the backdrop of a sluggish UN peace process (Bibbo, 2022) and the inability of regional bodies to mediate, a separate negotiation track, the Astana process, with partly different participants, would add further complexities to an already intricate peace process.

Military and Diplomatic Involvement by Russia, Iran and Turkey

Among the many international actors pursuing different objectives in the Syrian conflict, Russia, Iran and Turkey have been able to consolidate their influence and impact on the ground, filling the void left by the US' and other Western countries' baffling strategies and partial disengagement, and the ineffectual diplomatic interventions by regional organisations and the UN.

Interests and priorities

Interviewees do not view the interventions of non-Western actors in Syria as specifically aimed at making or building peace, or at addressing the root causes of the conflict (Interview 2). External interventions are seen as dictated by existing rivalries as well as the national objectives and the strategic interests of external powers (Interview 1) that are taking advantage of the fragmentation of Syria to fulfil their ambitions of strengthening their regional and global power (Interview 2). By doing so, they are undermining genuine peacemaking and peacebuilding efforts (Interview 1).

Currently, for Russia and Iran, the key priority is preserving the Syrian regime—or even strengthening it—by extending the regime's power into the regions it does not currently control, especially the province of Idlib and the Northeast of the country. Russia and Iran consider these areas to be occupied zones and, for them, "good governance" means restoring the regime's authority and driving out other foreign forces, and a "stable institution" means strengthening the existing state institutions of the al-Assad regime, which they view as the only legitimate authority in the country. One interviewee argues that "Rule of law and accountability is not a vocabulary that is used by the Russians or the Iranians" (Interview 1).

Russia wants to maintain an authoritarian system with controlled pluralism, which would result in there being no democratic style of opposition. To be perceived as legitimate, any opposition group must exist under the regime's umbrella. While in the Western concept of peacebuilding, there are initiatives that relate to and emanate from civil society, for Russia—notes one respondent—there is no such thing as civil society playing any substantial role in a peace process (Interview 1). That is why, he concludes, "We have never heard of the Russians committing funding to rural areas, or to projects targeting women or youth, children, or NGOs. This is a Western way of doing things that the Russians do not do" (ibid).

Iran differs from Russia in that it is very involved in social initiatives. One interviewee asserts that this involvement is intended to expand Iranian Shiite ideological and religious influence wherever it finds locals who agree with this ideological project (Interview 2). They want the local population to learn Farsi and become familiar with Iranian cultural codes (ibid). The Iranians have the distinctiveness of not favoring any of the interests of the other external actors present (American, Russian, Turkish), even indirectly. They favor the regime, but only as an indirect means to serve their ideological project in Syrian society (Interview 1).

Turkey aims for deep political reforms in Syria, both at the local level and the national level. Turkish officials have repeatedly stated that it is necessary to introduce democratic governance so that the opposition participates in, and shares power with, the current regime. Turkey is also active in educational activities in the areas under its control or influence. For instance, the Turkish Gaziantep University has opened faculties in the governorate of Idlib, in Jarablus and Tal al-abyad (Drevon, 2021; Interview 4; [al-Khateb, 2019](#)). Moreover, Turkey has set up offices of its Turkish Post, the national telecommunications and telephone company, in the so called "liberated area" in Afrin in 2018. It funded the construction of a new hospital the same year in al-Bab, and, in 2019, it announced plans for a multi-billion housing project in northeast Syria to settle up to one million Syrian refugees in a "safe zone" ([Reuters, 2019](#)).

Meeting objectives

Russia has been able to achieve its objectives: ensuring the survival of al-Assad's regime and securing a prominent role for itself in the management of the Syrian conflict. The deployment of Russian military forces in September 2015 became a turning point for President al-Assad's regime. Particularly crucial was the use of the Russian air force to provide cover to Syrian troops on the ground, to support counter-offensives, and to destroy and degrade opposition ground forces ([Jones, 2020](#)). By 2021, the opposition forces challenging President al-Assad's regime had largely been defeated, with rebel forces only retaining the northern province of Idlib and the eastern border town of al-Tanf, while the Kurdish Autonomous Administration in North and East Syria (AANES) was forced by the end of US support to reach an accommodation with the regime in Damascus, which was in line with Russia's grand strategy.

Russia has influenced the war in ways that have gone far beyond its military intervention. Since the beginning of the civil war in 2011, Russia has used its diplomatic power, in particular its veto at the United Nations Security Council (UNSC), to protect the al-Assad regime from international condemnation, harsher sanctions, and military intervention, undermining Western and regional powers' efforts to remove President al-Assad from power (Phillips, 2019). Economically, Russia has helped Syria circumvent Western sanctions and provided credit for arms purchases (ibid). Since 2016, Russia has used humanitarian and development aid as a strategic tool to enhance its conflict management mechanisms (Dieckhoff, 2020). This was particularly evident in 2020, when Russia attempted to reduce cross-border UN aid flow to rebel-held areas while reinforcing its own and the Syrian government control of humanitarian assistance (Alhaji & Al-Lama, 2020). Russia has also developed its own aid network inside Syria, managed by the Russian military's Centre for Reconciliation of Conflicting Sides in Syria (CRCSS). Recent analysis suggests, however, that Russia's distribution of aid has aimed primarily "to buy loyalty and showcase its soft power" (Sosnowski & Robinson, 2020). Alongside the CRCSS, at least twenty-five other Russian entities, mostly religious organizations or state-linked NGOs, are also reportedly active in Syria, creating "a shadow aid system" that is part of Russia's wider mechanism of conflict management (Robinson, 2020).

The depth of Russia's involvement in Syria has significantly enhanced its role and influence as "the conflict's key international broker" (Phillips, 2019). No future peace plan for Syria can be negotiated which does not start with Russia, and none has a reasonable chance of success without Russia's approval. As will be discussed below, Russia initiated its own mediation, the Astana process, outside UN auspices, presenting al-Assad's continued rule as a "fait accompli". While Russia's role in Syria is likely to remain substantial, due to the war in Ukraine, Russia currently faces the challenge of preserving its accomplishments, while also adapting its engagement to reduced capabilities (Adar et al, 2022).

Turkey cannot claim full victory in Syria because it did not succeed in removing President al-Assad from power. However, it has weakened the Syrian Kurds and, like Russia, it has reaffirmed for itself a strategic role in any future deal to end the Syrian civil war through its military interventions. Turkey's engagement is also seen to have "equipped Turkey with new tools for conducting a more aggressive, nationalistic foreign policy", boosting its image and international role (Siccardi, 2021). Over the years, Turkey has readapted its role and tactics. When it decided to call for al-Assad's removal in 2011, it gave a major boost to the rebels. It hosted a large part of Syrian refugees (almost four million to date), sponsored political opposition groups, and facilitated the arming of numerous rebel groups, believing in the imminent fall of al-Assad and gearing for a future pro-Turkey government. However, with the US shifting its stance and Russian military intervention in 2015, Turkey re-adjusted its priorities, still calling for al-Assad's departure, but focussing mainly on the security situation on its southern border (Kösebalaban, 2020). Preventing the collapse of Idlib province and containing Kurdish militias became Turkey's new priorities.

Turkey's intransigence on the Kurds has weakened the opposition front. In particular, Turkey insisted that as an affiliate of the banned Turkish Kurdish PKK separatists, the Syrian Democratic Union Party (Partiya Yekîtiya Demokrat - PYD) be excluded from talks with Syrian opposition groups (Khayrallah, 2021). This led the PYD to pursue its own goal of Kurdish autonomy rather than working together with the main rebel groups. To Ankara's alarm, two PYD militias, the Syrian Kurdish People's Protection Units (YPG) and the Women's Protection Units (YPJ), trained and armed by the PKK, emerged as the most powerful Kurdish fighters and soon dominated eastern Syria (Drevon & Haenni, 2021). Further worries came when in 2014 the US decided to arm the YPG to fight ISIS, helping it forge the broader Syrian Democratic Forces (SDF) with some Arab fighters. With the IS pushed back, Ankara faced the prospect of a US-supported PYD-dominated government all along its southern border. To prevent this, it has launched three military incursions into Syria since 2016. One international expert sees the military weight of Turkey and Russia in the war in Syria to be equivalent (Drevon, 2021). One expert succinctly summed up Turkey's current strategic position: "Turkey now has control of the air thanks to drones. It can destroy the regime's forces on the ground, if it wishes. This is why Turkey does not need fighter jets for the moment. With drones, it is already achieving its goals at a low cost" (ibid).

A protracted war in Ukraine is potentially playing out to Turkey's advantage in Syria, especially if that results in weakening Russia's military engagement in Syria and the opening up of new diplomatic ([Adar et al., 2022](#)) and military opportunities. However, Turkey also has to contend with preserving the delicate balance with Russia, Iran and NATO, which has come under increased strain following Turkey's announced plans in May 2022 to launch a new military incursion into Syria to expand "safe zones" already set up across Turkey's southern borders ([Al Jazeera, 2022](#); [Butler, Spicer & Gebeily, 2022](#)). The planned incursion has generated a debate about whether the new military operation will be part of a deal between Turkey and NATO to decrease the western alliance's support for Syrian Kurdish militants in exchange for Turkey reducing its objections on the enlargement goals of the organization, in particular the admission of Finland and Sweden as new members ([Tokyay, 2022](#)).

Iran's involvement in Syria's civil war has been significant and that involvement has helped it accomplish its objectives in the wider region. When the conflict started, Iran saw the preservation of al-Assad regime as both a historical duty to a long-term ally and a strategic necessity to preserve a key link with its allies in Lebanon and Iraq ([Steinberg, 2021](#)). Alongside Russia, Iran helped turn the tide of the war decisively in President Assad's favour, by providing vital economic and military support, mainly heavily discounted oil and supplies of weapons ([Hatahet, 2019](#)). Most importantly, Iran deployed thousands of Shia Muslim militiamen, mostly from Lebanon's Hezbollah movement, but also from Iraq, Afghanistan and Yemen, to fight alongside the Syrian army. Iran has established a far deeper presence in Syria than it had prior to 2011. The war in Ukraine is likely to increase al-Assad's dependence on Iran. With Russia having to contend with the war in Ukraine, the Syrian regime will continue to need Iran's support on the ground to fill any gaps left by a Russian drawdown ([Arab News, 2022](#)). As a sign of continued Iranian prominence in Syria, recent media reports suggest that Iran is sending more military personnel to Syria (*ibid*), while also intensifying its political, diplomatic and economic activities ([Adar et al., 2022](#)).

At the international diplomatic level, the main achievement by Russia, Turkey and Iran has been setting up a new mediation process that allowed them and the Syrian government to redesign peacemaking initiatives in their favour. Since the beginning of the civil war, Russia's dissatisfaction with lack of progress by UN peace initiatives led it to seek more effective parallel diplomatic tracks (Lundgren, 2019). However, it was only in late 2016 that the Astana process emerged with Russia and Turkey negotiating a ceasefire proposal. It then acquired a more political role with the launching of the "Astana talks" in January 2017.

While the Geneva process focused on the political transition, and failed to curb the spiral of violence and ethnic strife, the Astana process is an unconventional form of "sponsored negotiation, where the sponsors are also parties to the conflict" (Lundgren, 2019). These sponsors hold significant influence over key actors on the ground; Russia over the Syrian government; Iran over Shiite militias and the Syrian government, and Turkey over a range of opposition groups. The "power politics" rationale of the process is reflected in the composition of participants. Compared to the Geneva talks, the Astana process has shown some signs of greater "inclusiveness", with the wider participation of opposition power actors, including Salafist groups (Lundgren, 2019), although the Kurdish-dominated SDF were not invited due to Turkey's objections. The focus of the talks moved from initial objectives that were rather limited in scope — shoring up local ceasefires and establishing four "de-escalation zones" across the country — to a more ambitious conflict resolution agenda involving the redrafting of the Syrian constitution, an issue on which the Geneva and Astana processes have overlapped since 2018 (Tziarras, 2022; Lundgren, 2019). A Russian-sponsored conference held in Sochi in January 2018, in which the UN participated, agreed to form a 150-member committee to draft a new constitution. The committee was very slow in beginning its work, mainly because of disagreements about its members. Eventually the committee, which consisted of a large body of 150 men and women — fifty nominated by the Government, fifty nominated by the Syrian Negotiations Commission, and fifty representatives of civil society — and a small body of forty-five men and women — fifteen nominated by the Government, fifteen nominated by the Syrian Negotiations Commission, and fifteen representatives of civil society — was launched on 30 October 2019 in Geneva (OSES, 2022). After eight rounds of talks in two and a half years, an agreement on a new constitution has yet to be reached.

On balance, although the Astana process has contributed to imposing and holding a ceasefire between the Syrian army and rebel groups and a reduction—albeit fragile—of armed violence, it has favoured the Syrian regime's interests (Abboud, 2021). It created de-escalation zones that gave the government the opportunity and time to revise its strategies and priorities, concentrate its forces to different front lines and eventually achieve a military turnaround, including its ability to retake from the opposition groups three out of the four de-escalation zones. Moreover, it downgraded the influence of Western powers and it shifted diplomatic efforts from political transition to constitutional reform. In the view of one interviewee, the Astana process has not achieved a lasting peace in Syria, because the powers involved "see peace as a balance of power and territorial military control and are only proposing precarious ceasefires" (Interview 2).

Different visions

Syria has been one of the theatres in which the complex and, at times, conflictual relationship between Russia and Turkey has unfolded (Siccardi, 2021). Turkish-Russian relations continue to be characterized by conflicting interests, but, currently, the differences between Russia and Turkey in Syria are not irreconcilable: for Russia, the top priority is the survival of al-Assad's regime at any cost, while Turkey prioritises weakening, if not destroying, the Syrian Kurds (Interview 1). A new "modus vivendi" between Russia and Turkey, informed by some cooperative approaches, has been facilitated by the evolving relations between the two countries and Turkey's strategic realignment towards Russia (Dalay, 2021). For President Putin, Turkey's distance from the West is particularly welcome. The fact that they agree on how to handle the Syrian conflict is in Russia's national interest, because it is Turkish control of the Bosphorus Strait that guarantees uninterrupted Russian access to the Mediterranean and its military bases in Syria. There are also economic links between the two countries, including a gas pipeline to Europe that passes through Turkish territory, as well as important Turkish agriculture exports to Russia (Erşen & Köstem, 2020). Neither Russia, nor Turkey want a Kurdish state and they both dislike the American presence in Syria and US support for the Syrian Kurds. While Western countries are not hostile to the creation of a Kurdish state or province, Turkey will do everything in its power to ensure that such a project will never be realized. Finally, Russia and Turkey have the authoritarianism of their leaders in common. However, one analysis suggests that Turkey does have an advantage over Russia through its ability to rely on Qatari funding to strengthen its presence in the northern part of Syria, support the opposition, and facilitate the reconstruction of civilian infrastructure, which represent economic resources that Russia lacks (Battaloglu, 2021).

There are more marked differences between the Russian and the Iranian visions of peace and stability in Syria, and the political system that would guarantee them (Interview 1). According to one interviewee, the Russians show a “a macro-institutional mindset”(Interview 4), as their vision for peace revolves around a strong central state, with a unified army as the centrepiece of state power. He cites as support for this the fact that Russia wants to reintegrate into the army all the officers who had previously defected to the various rebel movements (ibid). This interviewee then describes the approach of the Iranians as “micro-territorial”(ibid) because it relies on the use of local militias and the Lebanese Hezbollah as a proxy military actor (ibid). Iran's vision of governance—according to another interviewee—is the Lebanese-style model with a confessional division of power (Interview 1). Syria is a heterogeneous country, both in religious and ethnic terms, and Iran would like to see it function through a system whereby power is distributed among the different religious communities. According to such model—argues the respondent—the army would coexist with militias that, like the Hezbollah in Lebanon, are more powerful than the national army. In this view, “if the Russians leave Syria, the Iranians will occupy the vacant ground, and if the Russians maintain their presence, which is very likely, the Iranians cannot be satisfied”. That is why—concludes the interviewee—“the Russians are not bothered by, or even encourage, the regular bombing in Syria by the Israeli army against Iranian military targets in Syria” (ibid). These views suggest that there is barely any scope for compromise between the Russian and Iranian visions of a future Syria.

Perceptions of Peacemaking Interventions

Views on non-Western approaches to peacemaking

Interviewees stated that for non-Western powers involved in Syria, peacemaking is foremost a military issue (Interview 5; Drevon, 2021). They argue that peacemaking in Syria is about strengthening the military prowess of the side one power supports. For armed opposition groups, resilience is the ability to defend themselves. Resilience for the regime is the ability to maintain control over conquered territory. Russia supports the Syrian regime in this sense. It allows it to be "resilient" (ibid). One interviewee notes that non-Western powers in Syria "do not aim for peace, but for appeasement. In the end, it is not a question of peace, but rather of "reconciliation agreements" that are based on local capitulations of opposition groups to the Syrian regime" (Interview 4).

Extrapolating from Western and non-Western approaches to making peace in Syria, one international expert concludes that although Western countries pretend to be different, they in fact have the same paramount objective: to preserve their national interests (Drevon, 2021). This expert argues that the terminology and the discourse of the West is different and is oriented towards the construction of civil society, the building of a political alternative against religious or other extremisms. But in the end, national interests have primacy and the only levers to promote such interests are military in nature (ibid).

In the eyes of another interviewee, "The West has never succeeded in getting armed groups in Syria to be pro-France or pro-Great Britain. Only the Americans have managed to get the Kurds to pledge allegiance to them with the Syrian Democratic Forces (SDF)" (ibid). But the US experience shows that funding groups is not the same as controlling them; despite spending almost one billion US dollars in aid to opposition groups in Syria, the US has almost nothing to show for it (Drevon & Haenni, 2021). Turkey, instead, is seen as better able to manage armed groups. By paying salaries and offering weapons and training, Turkey has secured the allegiance of groups that are fully politically aligned with its government and are openly pro-Turkey (ibid) (Drevon, 2021). According to this view, the strategic interests of the opposition groups in Idlib and those of Turkey are aligned because the overall situation in Syria and the region favours the alignment of these interests (ibid). There is a form of ideological and strategic proximity between Turkey and the armed opposition groups in their vision of the region and Syria's place in the region.

However, the support of local actors is not limitless. Despite its popularity in the areas controlled by the Syrian armed opposition, when Turkey requested that Syrian armed groups send their fighters to Libya, the demand was met with resistance (ibid). In another example, Turkey requested a local group (Ahrar al Sham) participate in the Astana process, which was part of Turkey's political objectives. However, the group's "majless al shura" (Advisory Council) objected to this request and the group ultimately did not take part in the Astana talks (ibid). Therefore, even if Turkey pays the salaries of Syrian fighters, it sometimes fails to impose its objectives and strategic decisions (ibid). In this sense, the term "proxy" is considered by one interviewee to be "analytically inadequate because it assumes that the donor pays and the recipient performs, while the reality may be different" (ibid).

Interviews with local stakeholders also tried to elicit views on international mediation efforts, especially the initiatives supported by the Geneva and Astana processes. According to one respondent, beyond the diverging and converging interests and approaches of different, external actors, it remains that the "UN process ('Geneva peace talks') could not succeed because of the military asymmetry on the Syrian ground" (Interview 4). Russia and Turkey managed to reinforce this asymmetry by extending it into the political and diplomatic arena.

One interviewee laments that the Astana talks are not a peace process, because they do not have a genuine peace and conflict resolution aim (Interview 2). However, the Astana process is useful for non-Western powers because it assists them in managing their divergent ambitions and in avoiding any open confrontation (Belhadji, 2021). This is an important issue, as one interviewee explains, "because if Russia, Turkey and Iran get into a confrontation, they would risk losing the ground advantage that they have gained over the West in Syria" (Interview 2). Another respondent concurs with this view and sees the Astana process as a forum for Turkey and Russia to establish the limits of their respective interventions in the Syrian conflict, "a form of coordination, of management of their rivalry and their divergent interests" (Drevon, 2021). A different respondent also highlights Russia's interest in promoting a political and diplomatic process that runs parallel to its military engagement in Syria, although it soon became clear that the benefits of the Astana talks for the non-Western actors engaged in Syria would not be diplomatic, but military and strategic (Interview 4). In fact "the discussions and negotiations ended up focussing on the military aspects on the ground and on Russian and Turkish interests on Syrian soil and in the region in general" (ibid), rather than seeking a comprehensive peace agreement.

A more divided society, territory and politics

In the view of the interviewees, Syria is completely fractured: "there is a Turkish Syria, a Russian Syria, and an Iranian Syria" (Interview 1). The Syrians do not have a unified opposition and a national political framework, since international negotiations have failed to create this framework. An approximate unified Syrian opposition exists outside of Syria, but it has no power and no influence, as exemplified by the fact that local groups do not act at all according to what the external opposition demands (Belhadj & Ruiz de Elvira, 2018). Instead, local actors are content to negotiate with the dominant external power in their area. This dynamic is unlikely to change in the short term, because no local Syrian opposition group has a strong and functional political, social, or, especially, service and administrative infrastructure to completely control their territory and negotiate in the name of the Syrian people (Hinnebusch, 2020). In the end, the only actor in Syria that can credibly claim to contest the ambitions and agendas of the external actors is the Syrian regime and that is why it has such a strong advantage over all local Syrian opposition actors.

The current situation, with a Syrian society divided religiously, communally, and territorially, is not completely new and is not merely a result of the war. Before the war, Syria was not united. As one interviewee explains, "Syrians from Latakia, Deir al-zor, Hassaka or Bosra, were very different, exotic to each other. They didn't know each other well and they couldn't talk to each other freely. It was dangerous to talk about the Druze, the Alaouites, the Kurds of Hassaka, and about religion in general. Syrians were not allowed to talk about them because they would immediately be labelled as 'ta'ifi', i.e. sectarian, a red line for the regime" (Interview 2). Through its conduct during the war, the regime has further exacerbated the communal and territorial divisions that already existed before 2011. Given this legacy, "peace in Syria would probably mean an end to the fighting and a return to a situation where society is divided, although not to the extreme extent of today" (ibid).

In such a divided society, there is unsurprisingly a highly polarized range of opinions and perceptions vis-à-vis external actors, opinions and perceptions that vary by the political inclinations of the perceiver. Russia's role and impact in Syria wins largely positive popular reviews among al-Assad supporters, who tend to prefer secular Russia to the regime's other key ally, Shiite Iran. According to one respondent, Russia's engagement has helped to bring the conflicting domestic Syrian parties to the negotiating table, so as to discuss the conditions for a ceasefire and prepare the political transition (Interview 1). No future peace plan for Syria can be negotiated without Russia, because it is "a counter force in the Syrian war with (...) an equivalent military weight to Turkey" (Drevon, 2021). One former Syrian politician argues that "Syrians have a closeness with the Russians. Many Syrians have married Russians, especially the Syrian elite. Many have studied in Russia. But the extent of the destruction in Aleppo and the ferocity of Russian bombings has alienated Russia from many Syrians" (Interview 2).

Turkey is popular in the areas controlled by the Syrian armed opposition. In Idlib, the local population only knows Russia through bombardments, so they have no concrete relationship with Russia, apart from the war from the air. Russia has no involvement, for example, in the pressing daily issues of food and electricity supplies, work opportunities, education services, tax collection, or security. Conversely, for example, thousands of Syrian teachers are paid by Turkey, and local police are Turkish-trained.

While Turkey is interested in promoting the installation of stable institutions, especially at the local level, and the Russians in maintaining the Assad regime with its current national institutions, Iranians exclude the institutional approach. "Iranians want weak political institutions" emphasizes one of the experts interviewed (Interview 4). The Iranian approach is more about exporting their "Shiite worldview" and creating "Shiite pockets". In this respect, the Iranians are ensuring the continuity of the project linked to the Syrian civil society they had implemented locally in the 1990s; establishing mausoleums and mosques (notably in the Alawite area), promoting NGOs in Raqqa, cultural centers in Daraa, Deir Zor, and Aleppo. After 2011, most of the past achievements of Iranian NGOs were destroyed by the Syrian opposition and ISIS. The Iranians re-established these NGOs as soon as they gained a territorial and military foothold in Syria and with exactly the same approach (culture, religion, Shiism) (Interview 1). However, as assessed by an expert, "this way of operating is the opposite of a peacebuilding process where common denominators must be found as a basis for future peace" (ibid).

China as a Potential Rebuilder?

While not one of the primary external actors involved in Syria, China could nevertheless play a future role that is worth examining. According to one interviewee, China is currently neither politically, nor economically visible in Syria: "It supports the Iranians and the Russians, in particular thanks to its seat at the UN Security Council, but it has no presence on the ground" (ibid). A former Syrian politician shares a similar opinion, adding that "... if China supports Russian and Iranian actions in the war in Syria, it is only to counterbalance the influence of the Americans. What interests China is the economy, where they can extract natural resources and the future markets where they could sell their equipment, cars, engines and construction material" (Interview 2).

Despite its low-profile role, China has occasionally emphasised its support for the Syrian government's effort in safeguarding national sovereignty and territorial integrity, and opposed regime change under the slogan "Syrian-led, Syrian-owned" principle ([Global Times, 2021](#)). The 2019 White Paper by the Chinese Ministry of Defence emphasises China's constructive role in seeking a political settlement of the "Syrian issue" ([The State Council of the People's Republic of China, 2019](#)). However, after China's endorsement of the results of the Presidential election in Syria in May 2021, there have been reports that China may have a role in the reconstruction effort, given Syria's need for outside capital and the paucity of economic assistance that traditional allies of the Assad regime can provide ([Burton et al., 2021](#)). Syrian officials have pointed to a number of infrastructure projects, from the construction of highways and railroads to the re-development of ports, that would fit within the framework of China's Belt and Road Initiative, which the al-Assad regime endorsed in July 2021 ([CGTN, 2019](#)). However, analysts have also questioned the interest of the Chinese government, and of Chinese firms, to invest in Syria. They point to the focus of China's commercial activities elsewhere in the Middle East, especially in the Gulf region, and to the very risky and volatile environment offered by a country that remains in a state of war, the impact of international sanctions and the lack of Chinese familiarity with the Syrian context ([Burton et al., 2021](#); [Chulov, 2021](#)).

Conclusions

Ten years of a vicious civil war involving a plethora of foreign countries and a multitude of proxy fighters have left Syria in ruins. During the war, the conflicting goals and interests of Russia and the US, coupled with the machinations of regional powers, such as Turkey, Iran and Saudi Arabia, have shaped the conflict on the ground, enabling or hindering the military and political actions of the Syrian government.

Today, in a divided country where each prominent external actor—namely Russia, Turkey and Iran—has chosen its area of military control and influence, thus accentuating Syria's territorial, political and social fragmentation, an “illiberal peace” is taking hold. Armed violence has subsided, and there is a strategic stalemate on the ground. Syria no longer captures headlines, but as was recently emphasised by the UN special envoy on Syria, Syria is not a frozen conflict and the current situation “should not mislead anyone into thinking that the conflict needs less attention or fewer resources, or that a political settlement is not urgent” ([UN News, 2022](#)).

An agreement on a revised constitution, which has been debated for two and half years, could contribute to a political solution of the conflict and remains a diplomatic priority. However, ensuring a peaceful future for the country goes well beyond agreeing a new constitution. The goals of the Syrian government and the main non-Western actors that are involved in Syria run contrary to a genuine process of conflict resolution and peacebuilding, where justice and the grievances of ordinary people are addressed and mutual understandings are found as a basis for sustainable peace. Without a genuine peace process, the political and social grievances that ignited the conflict will be ignored and new conflict fault lines will be left simmering, with the risk that armed violence will re-emerge.

Regional and global powers will continue to influence events in Syria. In particular, the complex relationship between Russia and Turkey—a mix of cooperation and competition exemplified in the context of the war in Ukraine by Turkey's efforts to mediate between Russia and Ukraine while selling armed drones to Kyiv—is a critical dynamic in shaping future peace prospects in Syria, especially regarding the conflicted Syrian-Turkish border area, and in Idlib—the last rebel province. However, differences between the goals and approaches of Russia and Turkey are not irreconcilable, whereas the most marked differences are between the Iranians' and the Russians' vision of peace in Syria and the future political system that would guarantee this peace. The Turkish and Iranian agendas are not so opposed and could converge in the short and medium term, but they fundamentally contradict each other in their hegemonic leadership ambitions in the Middle East.

There are signs that the war in Ukraine is shifting the balance of power in Syria, with reports that Iran and its backed militias in Syria are ready to fill any void left by Russian military forces being redeployed to Ukraine, while Turkey may launch a new military incursion into Northern Syria. In such a volatile environment, there is a need to avoid the re-ignition of the Syrian conflict and the risk that it becomes a proxy war between Russia and Western countries, or the theatre of intensified fighting between the US and its allies on one side and Iran and its local militias on the other. While the process of insulating international cooperation on Syria from tensions elsewhere, especially those over Ukraine, is bound to face challenges, it should remain the primary goal. In particular, international efforts should continue to ensure that ceasefire arrangements are upheld. At the diplomatic level, while states should redouble efforts to revive the peace process and ensure some progress towards agreeing a new Syrian constitution, an immediate priority is maintaining humanitarian access to civilians in need. In this regard, the renewal of UNSCR 2585, extending the use of the Bab al-Hawa border crossing for the delivery of humanitarian aid beyond its current expiry date of 10 July 2022 is particularly crucial.

The international community should seriously consider the measures needed to prevent a resurgence of ISIS. Most of this has to do with response strategies that move away from an exclusive focus on military and other security counter-terror initiatives and towards efforts that prevent and address the root causes for the re-emergence of extremist and violent groups. These should include: intensifying humanitarian efforts, improving living conditions, expanding education and peacebuilding activities in internal displacement camps and detention centres. There is also a need to alleviate the burden placed on the Autonomous Administration of North and East Syria (AANES) through the repatriation of European nationals currently in AANES detention centres.

Fragmentation—territorial, social, ethnic, religious and political—represents a formidable obstacle to peace in Syria. There is a need for further and more in-depth research on the way Syrians perceive peace and fragmentation, especially in relation to the dominant foreign actors that are engaged in Syria. This would be crucial to better understanding how the fragmentation process prevents a return to peace and to derive practical suggestions for better coordination of the economic, political and diplomatic actions of foreign powers, both at the micro-territorial level (reconstruction and the needs of the population) and at the regional and international strategic and diplomatic level.

References

- Abboud, S. (2021). "Making peace to sustain war: the Astana Process and Syria's illiberal peace". *Peacebuilding*. 9:3, 326-343.
- Adar, S., Asseburg, M., Azizi, H., Klein, M., Yacoubian, M. (2022) "The War in Ukraine and Its Impact on Syria". *Stiftung Wissenschaft und Politik (SWP)*. <https://www.swp-berlin.org/en/publication/the-war-in-ukraine-and-its-impact-on-syria>
- Ahmadian, H. and Mohseni, P. (2019). "Iran's Syria strategy: the evolution of deterrence". *International Affairs*. Volume 95, Issue 2. March 2019. P. 341-364.
- Alhaji, F. and Al-Lama', F. (2020). "The dilemma of humanitarian aid in northwestern Syria". Mena Peace and Security Project. *Friedrich-Ebert-Stiftung*. <http://library.fes.de/pdf-files/iez/16661.pdf>
- al-Khateb, K. (2019). "Gaziantep University opens facilities in Syrian opposition areas". *Al-Monitor*. <https://www.al-monitor.com/originals/2019/10/syria-aleppo-students-turkish-gaziantep-university.html>
- Al Jazeera. (2022). "Erdogan: New military operation in Syria 'soon'". <https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2022/5/24/erdogan-new-military-operation-syria-soon>
- Anonymous Interviewee, Syrian journalist. "Interview 1". November 2021.
- Anonymous Interviewee, Syrian former politician. "Interview 2". December 2021.
- Anonymous Interviewee, senior UN consultant focussing on Middle Eastern affairs. "Interview 4". February 2022.
- Anonymous Interviewee, scholar from Northern Syria. "Interview 5". February 2022.
- Arab News*. (2022). "Turkey, Iran race to fill Russian 'void' in Syria". <https://www.arabnews.com/node/2086166/middle-east>
- Bannelier-Christakis, K. (2016). *Military Interventions against ISIL in Iraq, Syria and Libya, and the Legal Basis of Consent*. Cambridge University Press. <https://www.cambridge.org/core/journals/leiden-journal-of-international-law/article/military-interventions-against-isil-in-iraq-syria-and-libya-and-the-legal-basis-of-consent/06E5B9ADBFA26DE5810C1BF186F05436>
- Battaloglu, N.H. (2021). "Ideational Factors in Turkey's Alignment with Qatar and Their Impact on Regional Security". *The International Spectator*. 56:4, 101-118. <https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/03932729.2021.1994181>
- Belhadj, S. (2021). "Le processus d'Astana ne fait qu'éterniser le conflit syrien au lieu d'y mettre un terme". *Le Monde*. https://www.lemonde.fr/idees/article/2021/03/16/le-processus-d-astana-ne-fait-qu-etermiser-le-conflit-syrien-au-lieu-d-y-mettre-un-terme_6073364_3232.html
- Belhadj, S. and Ruiz de Elvira, L. (2018). "Sectarianism and Civil Conflict in Syria: Reconfigurations of a Reluctant Issue". In Paola Rivetti and Hendrik Kraetzschmar, *Transformation of Political Islam*. Edinburgh University Press.

- Bianco, C. (2020). "The GCC Monarchies: Perceptions of the Iranian Threat amid Shifting Geopolitics". *The International Spectator*. 55:2, 92-107
- Bibbo, B. (2022). "Syria constitutional talks fail again in Geneva". *Al Jazeera*. <https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2022/3/25/syria-constitutional-talks-fail-again-in-geneva>
- Burton, G. et al. (2021). "The limits on China's role in Syria". *The Diplomat*. <https://thediplomat.com/2021/06/the-limits-on-chinas-role-in-syria/>
- Butler, D., Spicer, J. and Gebeily, M. (2022). "Analysis: Erdogan's vow to expand Syria operations raises stakes in Turkey-NATO row". *Reuters*. <https://www.reuters.com/world/middle-east/erdogans-vow-expand-syria-operations-raises-stakes-turkey-nato-row-2022-05-24/>
- China Global Television Network (CGTN). (2019). "Syria's Assad: Belt and Road Initiative is built on parity". <https://news.cgtn.com/news/2019-12-16/Syria-s-Assad-Belt-and-Road-Initiative-is-built-on-parity--MtfRUdic8w/index.html>
- Chulov, M. (2021). "Syrian economy lies in ruins and China sniffs opportunity". *The Guardian*. <https://www.theguardian.com/world/2021/jul/21/syrian-economy-ruins-china-sniffs-opportunity-assad>
- Costantini, I. and Hanau Santini, R. (2021). "Power mediators and the 'illiberal peace' momentum: ending wars in Libya and Syria". *Taylor & Francis Online*. <https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/ref/10.1080/01436597.2021.1995711?scroll=top>
- Cranna, T. (2020). "The Barriers and Weaknesses of Kofi Annan's Mediation Efforts in Syria". *E-International Relations*. <https://www.e-ir.info/2020/07/02/the-barriers-and-weaknesses-of-kofi-annans-mediation-efforts-in-syria/>
- Dalay, G. (2021). "Turkish-Russian relations in light of recent conflicts: Syria, Libya, and Nagorno-Karabakh". *Stiftung Wissenschaft und Politik (SWP) - Deutsches Institut für Internationale Politik und Sicherheit*. <https://doi.org/10.18449/2021RP05>
- Dieckhoff, M. (2020). "Reconsidering the humanitarian space: Complex interdependence between humanitarian and peace negotiations in Syria". *Contemporary Security Policy*. 41:4, 564-586.
- Drevon, Jérôme, Senior analyst, International Crisis Group. "Interview 3". 17 December 2021.
- Drevon, J and Haenni, P. (2021). "How Global Jihad Relocalises and Where It Leads: the Case of HTS, the Former AQ Franchise in Syria". *Robert Schuman Centre for Advanced Studies. European University Institute*. https://cadmus.eui.eu/bitstream/handle/1814/69795/RSC%202021_08-EN.pdf?sequence=1
- Erşen, E. and Köstem, S. (2020). "Turkey's Interest in Closer Relations with Russia: Global, Regional and Domestic Dynamics". *Siyasal: Journal of Political Sciences. Istanbul University Press*. 29(2), 231-245. <https://iupress.istanbul.edu.tr/en/journal/jps/article/turkeys-interest-in-closer-relations-with-russia-global-regional-and-domestic-dynamics>

- Freer, C. (2022). "Qatar and UAE in Peacemaking and Peacebuilding". *PeaceRep Global Transitions Series*. LSE Middle East Centre, The London School of Economics. <https://peacerep.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/03/Qatar-and-UAE-in-Peacemaking-and-Peacebuilding95.pdf>
- Gardner, R. and Bell, C. (2022). "Global Realignments: Understanding Peace Process Interventions Through News". *PeaceRep: The Peace and Conflict Resolution Evidence Platform, University of Edinburgh*. <https://peacerep.org/publication/global-realignments-peace-process-interventions-through-news/>
- Glenn, C. et al. (2019). "Timeline: The rise, spread and fall of the Islamic State". *Wilson Center*. <https://www.wilsoncenter.org/article/timeline-the-rise-spread-and-fall-the-islamic-state>
- Global Times*. (2021). "Syria unconditionally supports China on Taiwan, Xinjiang, HK issues, Assad tells visiting FM Wang Yi". <https://www.globaltimes.cn/page/202107/1228913.shtml>
- Hatahet, S. (2019). "Russia and Iran: Economic Influence in Syria". *Royal Institute of International Affairs*. <https://www.chathamhouse.org/sites/default/files/publications/research/2019-03-08RussiaAndIranEconomicInfluenceInSyria.pdf>
- Heydemann, S. (2020). "The Syrian Conflict: Proxy War, Pyrrhic Victory, and Power-Sharing Agreements." *Studies in Ethnicity and Nationalism*. 20 (2): 153–160. <https://doi.org/10.1111/sena.12331>
- Hiltermann, J. (2018). "Syria: From Vienna to Sochi." *Crisis Group*. <https://www.crisisgroup.org/middle-east-north-africa/eastern-mediterranean/syria/syria-vienna-sochi>
- Hinnebusch, R. (2020). "The Battle over Syria's Reconstruction". *Global Policy*. 11(1), 113-123.
- Holland, S. and Ali, I. (2019). "U.S. to leave 200 American peacekeepers in Syria after pullout". *Reuters*. <https://www.reuters.com/article/us-mideast-crisis-usa-idUSKCN1QA2Z6>
- Hubbard, B. (2018). "Syria's Kurds, Feeling Betrayed by the U.S., Ask Assad Government for Protection". *The New York Times*. <https://www.nytimes.com/2018/12/28/world/middleeast/syria-kurds-turkey-manbij.html>
- Jones, S.G. (2020). "Moscow's War in Syria". *Center for Strategic & International Studies*. <https://www.csis.org/analysis/moscows-war-syria>
- Khayrallah, H. (2021). "The Turkish intervention in Northern Syria: one strategy, discrepant policies". RSC, Middle East Directions (MED). Wartime and Post-Conflict in Syria. *European University Institute*. <https://hdl.handle.net/1814/69657>
- Khoury, R.G. (2018). "The Implications of the Syrian War for New Regional Orders in the Middle East". Working Papers, no.12. *Middle East and North Africa Regional Architecture (MENARA)*. https://www.iai.it/sites/default/files/menara_wp_12.pdf
- Kösebalaban, H. (2020). "Transformation of Turkish Foreign Policy Toward Syria: The Return of Securitization". *Middle East Critique*. 29:3, 335-344.

- Kofman, M. and Rojansky, M. (2018). "What Kind of Victory for Russia in Syria?" *Military Review*. March/April 2018, 6–23. Army University Press. <https://www.armyupress.army.mil/Journals/Military-Review/Online-Exclusive/2018-OLE/Russia-in-Syria/>
- Kostelyanets, S. V. (2019). "Russia's Peace Initiatives in the MENA Region: Evaluation and Prospects." *Asian Journal of Middle Eastern and Islamic Studies* 13 (4): 534–555.
- Lederer, E. (2022). "UN invites Syrian opponents to constitution talks on May 28". *ABC News*. <https://abcnews.go.com/US/wireStory/invites-syrian-opponents-constitution-talks-28-84339141>
- Lewis, D., Heathershaw, J., and Megoran, N. (2018). "Illiberal Peace? Authoritarian Modes of Conflict Management." *Cooperation and Conflict* 53 (4): 486–506. *SAGE Publications*. https://www.researchgate.net/publication/324705360_Illiberal_peace_Authoritarian_modes_of_conflict_management
- Lister, C. (2020). "In Syria, we're getting counter-terrorism all wrong". *Middle East Institute*. <https://www.mei.edu/publications/syria-were-getting-counter-terrorism-all-wrong>
- Lundgren, M. (2019). "Mediation in Syria, 2016-19: A tale of two processes". *Social Science Research Network (SSRN)*. https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=3507785
- Lundgren, M. (2016). "Mediation in Syria: Initiatives, strategies, and obstacles, 2011-2016". "Contemporary Security Policy", Volume 37, 2016 - Issue 2. *Social Science Research Network (SSRN)*. <https://ssrn.com/abstract=2787157>
- Maher, A. et al. (2021). "Engaging Syria divisive at Arab League even after a decade of war". *The National*. <https://www.thenationalnews.com/mena/engaging-syria-divisive-at-arab-league-even-after-a-decade-of-war-1.1182595>
- Marcus, J. (2019). "US allies betrayed". *BBC*. https://www.bbc.com/news/world-middle-east-49956698?intlink_from_url=https://www.bbc.com/news/topics/cp7r8vgl2y7t/kurds&link_location=live-reporting-story
- Mariani, B. (2022). "Russia's Engagement in Conflict and PostConflict Settings: Growing Geopolitical Ambitions and "Peace by Force". *PeaceRep: The Peace and Conflict Resolution Evidence Platform*. <https://peacerep.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/05/Russia-Report-Digital-002.pdf>
- McKernan, B., Borger, J. and Sabbagh, D. (2019). "Turkey unleashes airstrikes against Kurds in north-east Syria". *The Guardian*. <https://www.theguardian.com/world/2019/oct/09/turkey-launches-military-operation-in-northern-syria-erdogan>
- Meininghaus, E. (2016). "Humanitarianism in intra-state conflict: aid inequality and local governance in government - and opposition-controlled areas in the Syrian war". *Third World Quarterly*. 37:8, 1454-1482. <https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/01436597.2016.1159509>
- Office of the Special Envoy of the Secretary-General for Syria (OSES). (2022). "Constitutional Committee". <https://specialevoy Syria.unmissions.org/constitutional-committee-0>

- Phillips, C. (2019). "International actors in the Syrian conflict". *Queen Mary University of London*. ORIENT II/2019. <https://core.ac.uk/download/pdf/201006839.pdf>
- Reuters. (2019). "Turkey plans \$27 billion housing project in northeast Syria: broadcaster TRT". <https://www.reuters.com/article/us-syria-security-turkey-idUSKBN1WC1V2>
- Reuters. (2018). "Syrian opposition will work with Sochi proposal under U.N. auspices - chief negotiator". <https://www.reuters.com/article/uk-mideast-crisis-syria-opposition-idUKKBN1FL5QB>
- Robinson, J. (2020). "Russian aid in Syria: An underestimated instrument of soft power". *Atlantic Council*. <https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/blogs/menasource/russian-aid-in-syria-an-underestimatedinstrument-of-soft-power/>
- Siccardi, F. (2021). "How Syria Changed Turkey's Foreign Policy". *Carnegie Europe*. <https://carnegieeurope.eu/2021/09/14/how-syria-changed-turkey-s-foreign-policy-pub-85301>
- Sinem, C. (2020). "Assessing the Astana Peace Process for Syria: Actors, Approaches and Differences". *Contemporary Review of the Middle East* 7(2): 200–214.
- Sosnowski, M. and Robinson, J. (2020). "Mapping Russia's soft power efforts in Syria through humanitarian aid". *Atlantic Council*. <https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/blogs/menasource/mapping-russias-softpower-efforts-in-syria-through-humanitarian-aid/>
- Starr, B., Browne, R. and Gaouette, N. (2018). "Trump orders rapid withdrawal from Syria in apparent reversal". *CNN*. <https://edition.cnn.com/2018/12/19/politics/us-syria-withdrawal/index.html>
- Steinberg, G. (2021). "The 'axis of resistance'. Iran's expansion in the Middle East is hitting a wall". Research Paper, 6/2021. *Stiftung Wissenschaft und Politik (SWP)*.
- Syrian Observatory for Human Rights. (2020). "On International Human Rights Day: Millions of Syrians robbed of "rights" and 593 thousand killed in a decade". <https://www.syriahr.com/en/195385/>
- The New York Times*. (2017). "U.S. Strengthens Its Forces in a Crowded Syrian Battlefield". <https://www.nytimes.com/2017/03/04/us/politics/us-troops-syria.html>
- The State Council of the People's Republic of China. (2019). "China's National Defense in the New Era". *Information Office of the State Council*. https://english.www.gov.cn/archive/whitepaper/201907/24/content_WS5d3941ddc6d08408f502283d.html
- Tokay, M. (2022). "Turkey hints at Syria operation amid discussions of NATO enlargement". *Arab News*. <https://www.arabnews.com/node/2088811/middle-east>
- Ziarras, Z. (2022). "Ethical Issues and Controversies in the Astana Process". *Peace Research Institute Oslo (PRIO)*. <https://www.prio.org/news/2897>

- United Nations. (2021). "Syria: Prevent 'entire generation from being lost', urges UN humanitarian chief". *UN News*. <https://news.un.org/en/story/2021/09/1099192>
- United Nations. (2012). "Identical letters dated 5 July 2012 from the Secretary-General addressed to the President of the General Assembly and the President of the Security Council". General Assembly - Sixty-sixth session - Agenda item 34 Prevention of armed conflict. https://peacemaker.un.org/sites/peacemaker.un.org/files/SY_120630_Final%20Communique%20of%20the%20Action%20Group%20for%20Syria.pdf
- United Nations. (2016). "UN Special Envoy's Paper on Points of Commonalities". <https://www.ungeneva.org/en/news-media/press/taxonomy/term/177/47380/un-special-envoys-paper-points-commonalities>
- United Nations Children Fund (UNICEF). (2021). "Syrian refugees". <https://www.unicef.org/media/105666/file/2021-HAC-Syrian-Refugees-July-Revision.pdf>
- United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR). (2021). "Syria Refugee Crisis – Globally, in Europe and in Cyprus". [https://www.unhcr.org/cy/2021/03/18/syria-refugee-crisis-globally-in-europe-and-in-cyprus-meet-some-syrian-refugees-in-cyprus/#:~:text=European%20countries%20host%20over%201,half%20\(560%2C000\)%20are%20Syrians.](https://www.unhcr.org/cy/2021/03/18/syria-refugee-crisis-globally-in-europe-and-in-cyprus-meet-some-syrian-refugees-in-cyprus/#:~:text=European%20countries%20host%20over%201,half%20(560%2C000)%20are%20Syrians.)
- United Nations Department of Political and Peacebuilding Affairs (DPPA). (2022). "Special Envoy Syria". <https://dppa.un.org/en/mission/special-envoy-syria#:~:text=In%20January%202019%2C%20Geir%20O,and%20the%202012%20Geneva%20Communique%3%A9.>
- UN News. (2022). "Don't lose focus on Syria, UN envoy tells Security Council". <https://news.un.org/en/story/2022/04/1117012>
- United Nations Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs (OCHA). (2022). "Transcript of Remarks by United Nations Special Envoy for Syria, Mr. Geir O. Pedersen, Ahead of the Constitutional Committee Seventh Session, 20 March 2022". <https://reliefweb.int/report/syrian-arab-republic/transcript-remarks-unt-nations-special-envoy-syria-mr-geir-o-2>
- United Nations Security Council (UNSC). (2021). "Security Council Extends Use of Border Crossing for Humanitarian Aid into Syria, Unanimously Adopting Resolution 2585 (2021)". <https://www.un.org/press/en/2021/sc14577.doc.htm>
- United Nations Security Council (UNSC). (2015). "Resolution 2254 (2015) - Adopted by the Security Council at its 7588th meeting, on 18 December 2015". <http://unscr.com/en/resolutions/doc/2254>
- United Nations Security Council (UNSC). (2012). "Resolution 2042 (2012) Adopted by the Security Council at its 6751st meeting, on 14 April 2012". <http://unscr.com/en/resolutions/doc/2042>
- United Nations Security Council (UNSC). (2012). "Resolution 2043 (2012) Adopted by the Security Council at its 6756th meeting, on 21 April 2012". <http://unscr.com/en/resolutions/doc/2043>
- United States Army Central Command (ARCENT). (2022). "Operation Inherent Resolve". <https://www.inherentresolve.mil/>

Zalayat, I. (2019). "Realpolitik and Jihad: The Iranian Use of Shiite Militias in Syria". *Digest of Middle East Studies*. 28: 296-328.

Zaru, D. (2022). "Europe's unified welcome of Ukrainian refugees exposes 'double standard' for nonwhite asylum seekers: Experts". *abc News*. <https://abcnews.go.com/International/europes-unified-ukrainian-refugees-exposes-double-standard-nonwhite/story?id=83251970#:~:text=European%20countries%20host%20over%201,High%20Commission%20on%20Refugees%20data>.

Ziadeh, R (2021). "Rehabilitation of the Assad Regime". *Arab Center Washington DC*. <https://arabcenterdc.org/resource/rehabilitation-of-the-assad-regime/>

About Us

PeaceRep is a research consortium based at Edinburgh Law School. Our research is rethinking peace and transition processes in the light of changing conflict dynamics, changing demands of inclusion, and changes in patterns of global intervention in conflict and peace/mediation/transition management processes.

PeaceRep.org

PeaceRep: The Peace and Conflict Resolution Evidence Platform | @Peace_Rep_ | peacerep@ed.ac.uk

University of Edinburgh, School of Law, Old College,
South Bridge, EH8 9YL

PeaceRep is funded by the Foreign, Commonwealth
and Development Office (FCDO) UK



PeaceRep: The Peace and Conflict Resolution Evidence Platform
peacerep@ed.ac.uk | <https://peacerep.org> | @Peace_Rep_

University of Edinburgh, School of Law, Old College, South Bridge EH8 9YL

PeaceRep is funded by the Foreign, Commonwealth and Development Office (FCDO), UK